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At the Monthly Meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords Hill Walk, Coleford on Tuesday 25th October 2011, there were present: 

Councillor

Mrs  S Merrikin  (Mayor)




Mr    D Atherley (Deputy Mayor)



Mr    I Baird




Mr    R Drury




Mr    C Elsmore




Mrs  E Elsmore




Mr    G Prosser




Mr    J Reynolds



Also present:

District Councillors 


Frank Baynham and Paul McMahon

Gloucestershire Constabulary:  
PS Paul Simmons

Dean Forest Crosswinds:  

Mr Mike Thomas and Mr Brian Hibbard

PUBLIC FORUM

Mr Mike Thomas and Mr Brian Hibbard gave a presentation on behalf of the Dean Forest Crosswinds Group setting out the Group’s reasons for opposing wind turbines in the Forest of Dean.  The Group wished to see the environment protected and feared that approval of one turbine in the vicinity of Coleford could lead to applications for many more turbines across the Forest.  Mr Thomas also gave the Council a written list of the Group’s aims and objectives and thanked the Council for listening to the presentation. 

The Public Forum closed at 7.10pm.

118.
APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Councillors Carol Allaway-Martin, Paul Kay, Charlotte Morgan, Janine Morgan and Nick Penny, also from County Councillor Terry Hale.  The Council accepted the apologies given.

119.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

120.
MINUTES OF MEETINGS HELD ON 27th SEPTEMBER 2011

It was proposed that the minutes of the meetings held on Tuesday 27th September be approved and signed by the Mayor.


Proposed:  Cllr C Elsmore



Seconded:  Cllr G Prosser
The proposal was accepted unanimously.

121.
MATTERS ARISING

Item 109.  Cllr Prosser asked how many signatures had been made to the petition opposing the introduction of car park charges.  The Mayor confirmed that just under 7,000 signatures had been received.
122.
 POLICE REPORT

PS Simmons said that police In Touch posters had been widely distributed informing the public of changes to police telephone numbers.  He confirmed that he would ensure the information was also widely advertised in the local Press.  PS Simmons said he had been in discussion with the District Council about concerns over excessive litter in Coleford.  He said the District Council was taking action and also asked if the Town Council could help by giving the police advance warning of meetings and events to be held in the town.

PS Simmons said the neighbourhood co-ordination group would in future only meet when there was a need rather than routinely every quarter.

PS Simmons said that as usual the police would have additional resources in place for the Halloween weekend and posters were being put up warning against unwelcome “Trick or Treaters”.

The Clerk said several complaints had been received about fighting outside pubs in Newland Street late at night.  PS Simmons said he would look into this.

PS Simmons left the meeting at 7.25pm.

123.
A PRESENTATION OF THE BURIALS DATABASE – NIGEL ELLIOT
Nigel Elliot gave the Council a presentation of the database that he had set up to record the location of burials in the town cemetery.  He demonstrated the way in which the database could be searched for information which was particularly useful for those interested in family history.  He also showed how records of new burials could easily be added as well as other important information such as headstone testing.

The Mayor congratulated Nigel for producing such an impressive and useful computer system. The Clerk said that Nigel’s efforts had saved the Council a considerable amount of money.  An equivalent commercial packed would cost in the region of £1,000.  It was also possible that the Council might be able to patent Nigel’s package and sell it commercially.

124.
COLEFORD CCTV SYSTEM

The Clerk said that the new CCTV monitoring system had been installed in the Council offices and was operational.  A protocol was now needed in order to allow the police to have out of hours access in the event of serious crime investigations.

It was proposed that the police should be given access to a key to the Council Offices for out of hours emergency use.


Proposed:
Cllr Baird


Seconded:
Cllr Atherley

The proposal was agreed unanimously.

125.
CCTV STANDING ORDERS POLICY
It was agreed that no amendments were required.

126.
GRANT APPLICATION – CHRISTMAS LIGHTS

Members noted the application for a grant of £6,000 from the Christmas Lights Committee.  As well as new lights, application included planned improvements to decorations for the Clock Tower in 2012.

After consideration, it was proposed the give a grant of £4,000 (in line with 2010) and to ask the Christmas Lights Committee to bid again in the New Year for 2012 improvements.


Proposed:
Cllr C Elsmore

Seconded:
Cllr Atherley


The proposal was agreed unanimously.

127.
COLEFORD TOWN COUNCIL BID TO THE RDPE

The Clerk reported that, much to her surprise, the Council’s Cultural Network bid to the RDPE had not succeeded on the grounds that it was not deemed to be sustainable.  Nevertheless strong interest had been shown in the bid by other parties and work was now going ahead to find other sponsors for funding.

128.
COMMENTS TO BOUNDARY COMMISSION

Members noted the Boundary Commission’s recommendations to make changes to the parliamentary constituencies in Gloucestershire.  It was proposed that the Council should submit amendments to the Commission’s recommendations in line with a proposal drawn up by the District Council.


Proposed:
Cllr Atherley

Seconded:
Cllr C Elsmore


The proposal was agreed unanimously.

Cllr Drury suggested that Tewkesbury Council be asked to support the proposal.  This was also agreed.
129.
CAR PARKING CHARGES

Members noted that the Forest town councils will be able to make a short presentation to the District Council Scrutiny Committee on 3rd November and noted the submission prepared by the Clerk.  It was agreed that members should submit comments to the Clerk by email.  The Council’s written views will also be submitted to the Scrutiny Committee in advance of the meeting.  It was also agreed to keep the public informed as to how the issue was being progressed.

130.
STRATEGIC WORKING PARTY

Members noted the presentation by Cllr Drury and approved the report of the Working Party meeting held on 4th October.
131.
FINANCE AND OFFICE COMMITTEE
Members noted and agreed the recommendations made by the Finance and Office Committee at the meeting held on 11th October 2011.  It was agreed that Cllrs Baird, Kay, Penny and Reynolds would be members of the Complaints Committee which would be chaired by Cllr Atherley.
132.
AMENITIES COMMITTEE

Members noted and agreed the proposals made by the Amenities Committee at the meeting held on 18th October 2011.
133.
PUBLIC SAFETY COMMITTEE

Members noted the report of the Public Safety Committee following the meeting held on 12th October 2011.

134.
PLANNING COMMITTEE

Members noted the decisions taken by the Planning Committee at the meeting held on 11th October 2011.
135.  REPORTS FROM MEMBERS

The Mayor said she had attended the two meetings regarding car parking charges a Scrutiny meeting at the District Council on 28 September and a full District Council meeting on 6 October.
Cllr Atherley said he had attended the ceremony for Al’s Plaice fish and chip shop which had won a prestigious award for quality.

Cllr Baird said he had planned to hold a meeting with Laker’s School but it had been postponed due to an OFSTED inspection.  He is trying to arrange a new date for a meeting.  Cllr Baird said he had been approached by the Friends of the Wilderness Centre to help raise the profile of their campaign to re-open the Wilderness Centre as an educational charitable trust following its closure in August.

Cllr C Elsmore said he had attended the Area Health Forum AGM on 4th October.

Cllr E Elsmore said she had attended the CAB AGM and the Area health Forum AGM, both on 4th October. She had carried out an in-house Audit with Cllr Kay on 20th October and found everything to be in order.  She had visited the site of the Nympsfield wind turbine on 23rd October and had noted some local concerns about noise.  Cllr Elsmore said she was currently compiling the latest list of events in the Coleford area and this would be published shortly.

Cllr Drury said he had attended the District Council Planning Meeting at which he was pleasantly surprised that the proposed design for the new Tescos store was deferred.  A decision on the application was deferred pending the submission of an improved and more sympathetic design.  Cllr Drury said a new group, Create Gloucestershire, had been set up to promote arts across the county.  Cllr Drury said that several months ago the Eskimarket supermarket had received a zero rating following an inspection.  He was surprised that there appeared to have been no follow up action on this.

Cllr Reynolds said he had attended the full District Council car parking meeting on 6th October.

Cllr Prosser said he had also attended a District Council planning meeting re. Tescos.

In absence, Cllr Penny submitted a report to say he had attended the following events:

28th September
FODCC “call in” re, car park charges.

2nd October

Forest Food Showcase at the Speech House

4th October

Strategic Working Party meeting.

5th October

Meeting with Angel Hotel re future youth gigs.

6th October

Meeting with Youth Network co-ordinator re youth activities.

11th October 

Development Control meeting at District Council.

On-going promotion of Coleford Spark. 

136.
REPORTS FROM DISTRICT AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS

Cllr Baynham said that the wild boar population in the Forest had been estimated at 300-350.  A cull was being carried out to reduce the numbers to around 200.  Only 3 of the boar culled had been found to carry traces of TB which is a much lower level than found in other animals such as deer.  A total of 23 road traffic accidents had been attributed to boar over the last year.  The Forestry Commission has found that turf damage by boar is seasonal and in future repairs will be carried out at the end of each season’s activity.  The cost of managing the boar is around £40-50,000 per year.

At 8.55 it was proposed to extend the Council meeting by 15 minutes beyond 9.00pm.

Proposed:
Cllr Atherley

Seconded:
Cllr C Elsmore

The proposal was agreed unanimously.

Cllr McMahon informed members of a number of proposals currently under discussion by the District Council.   He also said that he had recently been appointed as Shadow Cabinet member for Waste Management and would be taking a keen interest in this subject. 

137.
CORRESPONDENCE

Members noted the items of correspondence received during October 2011.

138.
PAYMENTS
The payments due during the month of October 2011 were noted and agreed.

139.
PETTY CASH PAYMENTS

The petty cash payments made during October 2011 were noted and agreed.

140.  MONTHLY BUDGET FIGURES

The monthly budget figures for October 2011 were noted and agreed.

The meeting closed at 9.10pm
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